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May it please your Excellency: 

I have the honour to submit to Your Excellency the annual report for 
the Department of Industry, Trade and Commerce covering the period 
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A summary of the Department's policies, activities and services is laid 
before Your Excellency. 
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HIGHLIGHTS 
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The Department of Industry, Trade and Com-
merce promotes the development of a strong 
industrial base in Canada and encourages 
the sale of Canadian goods and services 
abroad. Fiscal year 1978-79 was an active 
period for the department. Among the more 
important developments were these: 

* Canadian exports totalled $52.5 billion 
during 1978 while imports were $49.1 bil-
lion for a record $3.4 billion surplus in 
merchandise trade. There was a 40 per cent 
increase in exports of fully manufactured 
goods. 

* More than 200 Canadian businessmen took 
part in 27 ITC trade missions to 43 coun-
tries. At the same time, a total of 802 
companies participated in 56 trade exhibits 
around the world. On-site sales were esti-
mated at $27 million. 

* New industrial strategies were announced 
for the shipbuilding and forest products 
sectors. 	These policies arose from 	a 
series of consultations between govern-
ments, industry, labour and the academic 
community, begun in 1977. 

* Federal support for the agriculture, 
fish and food products industries became 
available through the Program for Export 
Market Development (PEMD). About $7 mil-
lion was provided through PEMD during the 
year, assisting in the creation of an es-
timated $1.5 billion worth of export sales. 

* The Enterprise Development Program (EDP) 
was expanded to assist companies affected 
by tariff changes resulting from the multi-
lateral trade negotiations  (Mm). A total 
of $135 million was provided to 146 firms 
in the form of adjustment assistance loans 
and guarantees. A total of $39 million was 
made available for 254 projects involving 
innovation or product development. 

* 	Clothing import controls were removed 
during the year and replaced on January 1, 
1979, by a number of voluntary restraint 
agreements bilaterally negotiated with 
Canada's major low-cost suppliers. 

* The tourism industry expanded during the 
year as more than 13.5 million foreigners 
visited Canada. However, the tourism defi-
cit increased from $1.6 billion in 1977 to 
$1.7 billion in 1978. 

* A private/public risk insurance program 
was launched to increase the flow of pri-
vate financing for small business. 	More 
than 130 manufacturing firms received loan 
insurance totalling $105 million. 

* More than 7 800 loans, valued at more 
than $190 million, were made to small 
businesses. 

* A task force was established to examine 
opportunities for technical and industrial 
participation in large domestic projects by 
Canadian firms. 

* A review committee was set up to study 
the federal government's export promotion 
services. 

* Ten Business Information Centres were 
opened in ITC regional offices 	across 
Canada to advise businessmen on programs 
and services extended by 	the 	federal 
government. 

* Ministerial missions visited 	Japan, 
Korea, the People's Republic of China, 
Indonesia, the Philippines, Trinidad and 
India. 
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ENTERPRISE DEVELOPMENT 

Programs  

The Enterprise Development Program, de-
signed primarily for small to medium-
sized businesses, provides assistance to 
manufacturing and processing firms to in-
crease their viability and international 
competitiveness. The program encourages 
innovation in the design and development 
of new or improved products or processes 
and helps companies adjust to changing 
competitive circumstances. 

The program is administered by the Central 
Enterprise Development Board and 10 re-
gional boards which can provide up to $200 
000 in assistance to firms with annual 
sales of less than $5 million. 

EDP provides: 

1) insurance of up to 90 per cent in sup- 
port of term loans made by private lenders 

for restructuring operations or supplemen-
ting working capital when normal financing 
is not available on reasonable terms; 

2) grants, up to 75 per cent of eligible 
costs, for research and development pro-
jects if the project in question repre-
sents a significant burden on company 
resources; 

3) grants, up to 75 per cent, to engage 
consultants for market feasibiliy stu-
dies, productivity enhancement studies, 
product development and design and pollu-
tion technology projects. 

Special assistance is also available for: 

1) loan insurance and consulting grants to 
encourage restructuring in the footwear or 
tanning industries; 

2) loan insurance and consulting grants to 
facilitate mergers and acquisitions of 
manufacturing and processing firms. 

120 
NUMBER OF 
OF 
PROJECTS 

TOTAL 	80 
285 
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During the year, EDP regulations were 
modified to provide new forms of assis-
tance covering mergers and acquisitions, 
injury resulting from tariff negotiations, 
investment in certain types of intellec-
tual property, pollution abatement pro-
jects,and product identification and 
market testing projects. The regulations 
were also amended to provide for 100 per 
cent loan insurance for the foqtwear and 
tanning  - industries and a change in the 
cost ratio for innovation, design and con-
sulting projects. 

The central and regional boards authorized 
146 adjustment assistance loan guarantees 
or loans valued at $135 million during the 
fiscal year. They also provided $39 
million in contributions towards the cost 
of 254 innovation and product development 
projects. 

Innovation projects covered a wide indus-
trial range including machinery, elec-
tronic instruments, ship components, com-
munications equipment, automotive vehicles 
and parts, building . components, textiles, 
sporting goods and various chemical 
processes. 

A total of $2.3 million was approved for 
128 projects concerned with productivity 
improvement, industrial design capability 
and consulting assistance in developing 
restructuring proposals. Regional boards 
approved 60 projects, valued at $544 000. 

More than 130 manufacturing firms received 
loan insurance totalling $105 million. 
Seventy-two of the loans, totalling $7.2 
million, were authorized by the regional 
boards. 

The program provided $5.5 million in di-
rect loans to the footwear and tanning in-
dustry and $21.4 million in insurance to 
assist in financing sales of the Dash-7 
aircraft and computer hardware. 

Assistance was provided in all regions of 
the country and to all industrial sectors. 
Greatest activity occurred in the consumer 
products, marketing and electrical and 
electronics sectors. 

Export Market Development 

The Program for Export Market Development 
(PEMD), established in 1971 to develop and 
increase Canadian exports, shares with the 
business community the financial risks of 
entering foreign markets. 

The program has five sections covering 
specific project bidding, market identi-
fication, participation in trade fairs, 
incoming buyers and formation of export 
consortia. 

During the year the department received 
almost 2 500 applications for PEMD assis- 
tance. More than 1 000 Canadian busines- 

EXPENDITURES UNDER THE 
PROGRAM FOR EXPORT MARKET 
DEVELOPMENT 
FISCAL YEAR 1978-79 

TOTAL $11 294 000 

BRITISH COLUMBIA 
$864 000 

PRAIRIES 
$1 280 000 

ATLANTIC 
$255 000 

'QUEBEC 
.. $6 567 000 

ONTARIO e 
$7 613 000 
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ses, including 242 new companies, received 
a total of $7.1 million, a 24 per cent 
increase over the previous year. The de-
partment has recovered $1 million since 
the program began in 1971. Companies re-
ported that PEMD assistance was involved 
in $1.5 billion of export sales. A total 
of $3.7 billion sales has been generated 
with PEMD assistance since the program 
began. 

The most active industrial sectors were 
commercial and institutional buildings, 
industrial plants, transportation and 
primary resources. The Middle East, 
Africa, Asia and Latin America were the 
most active geographic areas. 

Successful projects included: 

- a $7.1 million sale of flight simula-
tors to Singapore; 

- a $15.6 million contract for management 
of a computing data processing centre in 
Saudi Arabia; 

- a $530 000 contract to provide consult-
ing engineering and management services in 
Iran; 

- a $1.7 million sale of saw equipment to 
Brazil. 

During 1978-79, PEMD was expanded to 
clude U.S. market identification and 
coming buyers missions and to share 
cost of developing and implementing 
reign market penetration plans. 

Small Businesses Loans 

Administration of the Small Businesses 
Loans Act was transferred from the Depart-
ment of Finance to the Department of In-
dustry, Trade and Commerce April 1, 1978. 

The program encourages lenders in the pri-
vate sector to make term loans for capital 
improvements by small Canadian businesses. 
The loans are guaranteed by the federal 
government. The maximum interest rate is 
bank prime plus one per cent. The maximum 
term is 10 years. 

in-
in-
the 
fo- 

LOANS UNDER 
THE SMALL 
BUSINESSES 
LOAN ACT, 
1978, 
BY REGION 

NUMBER 
OF 
LOANS  

TOTAL 
7 090 
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During the year, 7 844 loans for 
$190 074 576 were made compared to 5 259 
loans valued at $109 637 772 during 
1977-78. 

Defence Industry Productivity 

The Defence Industry Productivity Program 
helps develop and maintain technological 
capabilities in Canada, thereby generating 
exports. The program operates under in-
ternational agreements for defence deve-
lopment and production sharing. It sup-
ports selected development programs, pays 
one-half of the cost of acquisition of 
new, advanced equipment required for plant 
modernization and supports establishment 
of production capacity and production of 
component parts and materials. 

Forty-seven projects, generating $590 
million in sales, were completed during 

the fiscal year. One hundred and seventy 
projects were contracted. Expenditures 
totalled $52 million. 

Sixty per cent of sales generated under 
the program were in the defence market 
while 40 per cent were related civil ex-
ports. Almost 85 per cent of defence 
sales were to foreign markets. 

Industry Energy Research and Development 

The Industry Energy Research and Develop-
ment Program, introduced in October, 1977, 
assists Canadian industry in research and 
development of new and improved processes 
to reduce industrial energy consumption. 
The program also helps promote and market 
this technology. 
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Since its inception, 10 projects valued at 
$1 822 000, have been approved. The de-
partment contributes up to 50 per cent of 
estimated costs. 

Small Business  

The department continued to implement the 
Government's 10-point plan for small busi-
ness. This plan was announced in 1977 to 
strengthen this sector. 

During the year 11 000 manufacturers were 
exempted from federal sales tax because 
their annual sales were below $50 000. 
Action was taken to free small manufactu-
rers from tax on the purchase or import of 
production machinery. 

Legislation was passed to allow a tax de-
ferral of up to $200 000 in capital gains 
on transfer of a small business holding 
from a parent to children or grandchild-
ren. Amendments were made to the Income 
Tax Act allowing broader deductions for 
capital losses. The losses can now be 
deducted against income from any source. 
Previously, losses could be deducted only 
from capital gains. 

During the year more flexibility was in-
troduced in filing federal sales and 
excise tax returns. As a result, about 
one-half of Canada's small businesses will 
file bi-annually or quarterly rather than 
monthly. 

Large companies awarded contracts from the 
Department of Supply and Services must now 
show how small businesses will be offered 
sub-contracts. As well, companies bidding 
on government contracts must include plans 
to sub-contract to small business. 

Several provinces studied the Hamilton-
Wentworth experiment in large firm/small 
firm cooperation. The program, started in 
1977, may be established in other Canadian 
centres. 

The Small Business Intern Program, de-
signed to place community college and 
university graduates into small busi-
nesses, had a successful introduction as 
more than 1 000 interns, 30 per cent of 

whom were females, were located in small 
businesses across Canada. Fifty-seven per 
cent of the interns were placed in Ontario 
and Quebec, 25 per cent in Western Canada 
and the Territories, and 18 per cent in 
the Maritime provinces. The graduates 
were placed in: manufacturing, 32 per 
cent; services, 29 per cent; retail or 
wholesale, 19 per cent; construction, 8 
per cent; finance or insurance, 3 per 
cent; agriculture or fisheries, 2 per 
cent; mining, 4 per cent 

Technology  

Twelve awards were made to eight univer-
sities under the Technological Innovation 
Studies Program during the year. Three 
awards were for the development of univer-
sity courses on technological innovation 
and entrepreneurship for science, engi-
neering and business students. 

Discussions were held with university and 
provincial officials on the establishment 
of industrial innovation centres at the 
University of Waterloo and l'École.Poly-
technique de Montréal. 

The department provides grants which en-
courage universities to undertake research 
and development projects and provide tech-
nical advice to the private sector. In ad-
dition to the awards, grants were made to 
five centres of advanced technology. 

Grants were also made to centres of advan-
ced technology established at provincial 
research organizations. 

The department continued to support the 
Welding Institute of Canada, the Canadian 
Gas Research Institute and the Sulphur 
Development Institute of Canada. It was 
announced that an industrial research 
association for masonry and masonry pro-
ducts would be established. 

The Technology Advancement Council for 
Computer-Aided Design and Manufacturing 
was established by the department to dis-
tribute information and promote use of 
CAD/CAM. The council works closely with 
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other government departments, universities 
and industry. 

The department continued to support de-
velopment of the Canadian space industry. 
The industry was briefed on government 
plans for future space activities. The 
department also arranged a briefing for 
Canadian industry on contracting proce-
dures used by the European Space Agency. 
Canadian space industry firms participated 
in an international satellite communica-
tions conference in Lima, Peru. 

The department continued to develop poli-
cies and programs for standardization cer-
tification and to support the reduction of 
trade barriers caused by standards, test 
methods and certification procedures. It 
participated in the standardization acti-
vities of inter-governmental organizations 
and of non-governmental organizations in-
cluding the Standards Council of Canada, 
the International Organization for Stan-
dardization and the International Electro-
technical Commission. 

Design Canada  

The National Design Council promotes de-
sign in product development by the private 
sector. During the year Design Canada 
organized three council meetings and a 
number of advisory committee meetings. 
Two new committees, industry relations and 
promotion and awareness, were created. 

The Employment Opportunities in Product 
Development Program was developed to en-
courage secondary industry to recognize 
the importance of design and product 
development. More than 770 companies in 
five provinces participated in the program 
and 1 366 interns were employed. 

The professional development committee was 
expanded and sub-divided into a design 
industry group, concerned with profession-
al development, and a group concerned with 
National Design Council education pro-
grams. This committee awarded grants to: 

- the Association of Ontario Deans of 
Engineering, to stage a design workshop; 

- l'Université de Montréal, for research 
on design for the handicapped; 

- Carleton University, to stage industry 
seminars in conjunction with an Olivetti 
exhibit; 

- the Ontario College of Art, to stage, 
in conjunction with the Government of On-
tario, a design workshop and seminar for 
teachers of science, technology and design 
at the secondary and post-secondary level. 

Fifteen scholarships were awarded by 
Design Canada during the fiscal year. 
Eleven of these were awarded for studies 
in industrial design while four were for 
studies in graphics. 

The National Congress of Italian Canadians 
contributed $5 000 to a $15 000 National 
Design Council scholarship in December to 
support a practising designer to work 
and/or study in Italy during 1979-80. 

The newly-formed promotion and awareness 
committee is developing strategy for the 
council. Case studies were produced on 
the Versatile tractor, the U-Vic Thermo-
float life-saving jacket, the Otaco mass-
transit seating and the Exerpacer heart 
rate indicator. 

Financial Institutions and Corporate 
Liaison 

The Financial Institutions and Corporate 
Liaison Branch studies financial institu-
tions, markets and instruments. The 
branch formulates policy and advises the 
department on: 

- financial Crown corporations including 
the Federal Business Development Bank, the 
Export Development Corporation, the 
Canadian International Development Agency 
and the Canada Development Corporation; 

- financial aspects of other Crown cor-
porations and agencies; 

- financial institutions and markets in-
cluding banks; investment, insurance and 
surety companies; and capital markets; 

- the financial trends, structures and 
activities of Canadian industry. 



In cooperation with the Department of 
Finance, a review was completed in October 
recommending the continuation of long-term 
debt financing programs and further inte-
gration with private financial markets. A 
new policy on Credit Insurance for Junior 
Industrial Debt, announced in March, will 
increase the flow of private financing to 
junior companies through a joint private/ 
public sector insurance scheme. 

The branch studied the competitiveness of 
Canadian export financing during the year. 
It also participated in a task force study 
of export financing for agriculture prod-
ucts and participated in international 
efforts to regulate export credits. 

10 
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INTERNATIONAL MARKETING 

Trade Commissioner Service and Field 
Operations  

Trade Commissioner Service and Field 
Operations maintained 11 Canadian regional 
offices and 90 posts in 67 countries 
during 1978-79. 

Decentralization of departmental programs 
greatly extended the role of the regional 
offices. Twenty-six officer and 32 sup-
port positions were transferred to region-
al offices to cope with these increasing 
demands. The offices provide a broad 
range of trade and industrial development 
assistance to industry and are focal 
points for the department's relations with 
the provinces. 

The regional offices were active in a num-
ber of trade and industrial development 
activities in the past year, many in co-
operation with the provinces and industry. 

Ten Business Information Centres were es-
tablished in ITC regional offices to pro-
vide information on government programs. 

The trade posts play a significant role in 
trade relations, trade policy and export 
development. Posts report trade opportu-
nities and economic and commercial de-
velopments to headquarters. 

Canadian interest in exports is increasing 
significantly and posts are providing 
greater assistance to the Canadian export-
ing community than ever before. Export 
enquiries rose to 99 600 and the number of 
visitors increased to 23 790. There were 
2 471 new buying connections established 
for Canadian companies. 

The Consulate in Puerto Rico was closed 
and overall, the trade commissioner ser-
vice was reduced to 234 Canada-based 
officers and 169 locally-engaged commer-
cial officers. These steps were taken in 
response to government austerity measures. 

Office of Overseas Projects  

The Office of Overseas Projects assists 
Canadian companies seeking contracts for 
capital projects abroad. 

Activities are concentrated in the lesser 
developed countries where fully-integrated 
projects are most often required. Appro-
priate foreign projects are identified and 
Canadian industry assisted in developing 
consortia to respond to these opportu-
nities. More than 200 projects are being 
monitored. 

The office coordinates the operational as-
pects of export financing with the Export 
Development Corporation, the Canadian In-
ternational Development Agency, the World 
Bank, the Inter-American Development Bank 
and various other regional banks and in-
ternational financing institutions. Com-
petitive financing accommodations and 
special mechanisms are arranged for Cana-
dian exporters. Two recent contracts are 
the Qussem rural electrification project 
in Saudi Arabia, worth approximately $800 
million, and the Rhourde Nouss natural gas 
gathering and treatment project in Al-
geria, valued at $625 million. 

The office also administers a technical 
assistance program designed to provide 
public sector expertise on a cost recover-
able basis to improve Canada's export mar-
keting performance. Agreements have been 
reached under the program to provide two 
airports and a prison complex for the 
Government of Trinidad and Tobago. Com-
struction costs will be $150 million for 
the airports and $50 million for the 
prison. 

The office is working with the insurance 
sector to develop a program to cover 
"unknown" or "residual" risks for com-
panies pursuing capital projects abroad. 
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Promotional Projects  

The Promotional Projects Program spent 
$4.86 million in 1978-79 to promote the 
sale of Canadian goods and services 
abroad. 

The program initiated participation by 802 
companies in 56 trade exhibits. Informa-
tion booths were set up at another 15 
trade fairs. On-site Canadian sales from 
these shows were estimated at $27 million 
while follow-up sales should reach $250 
million. 

More than 200 Canadian businessmen parti-
cipated in 27 TIC -sponsored trade missions 
to 43 countries. As well, businessmen and 
government officials from 28 countries 
were brought to Canada. Foreign buyers 
and trade delegates from 29 countries 
studied Canadian industrial capabilities. 

The Minister of Industry, Trade and Com-
merce led missions to Japan, Korea and the 
People's Republic of China. The Minister 
of State for Small Business, accompanied 
by representatives of the business commu-
nity, visited India. 

A Canada Trade Centre was opened at the 
new World Import Mart in Tokyo. The 
Japanese government established the Mart 
to encourage imports of manufactured 
goods. During the year, Canada displayed 
fur garments and jewellery, ocean indus-
tries technology and automotive parts and 
equipment at the centre. 

Export Canada 79  

In November, a task force was created to 
explore the feasibility of a special ex-
port drive by small and medium-sized com-
panies to the United States 

The task force consulted with various 
areas of the department, industry and 
trade officials in each province, and 
industry associations. It also reviewed 
the industry sector task force reports. 

Factors frequently mentioned favouring a 
special effort in the U.S. market in-
cluded: 

1) The level of the Canadian dollar offer-
ed Canadian manufacturers a significant 
price advantage in the U.S. market; 

2) Canadian labour rates appeared to be 
more in line with international compe-
tition; 

3) Canadian manufacturers need to pene-
trate new export markets and expand export 
sales in preparation for the eventual out-
come of the MTN; 

4) Some manufacturing sectors appeared to 
have market opportunities in the United 
States and excess capacity in Canada. 

The task force report recommended a spe-
cial export drive to the United States for 
small and medium-sized companies wishing 
to penetrate the market for the first time 
or to expand current U.S. export activi-
ties. The proposal included a program of 
in-depth practical educational workshops 
to prepare firms for business in the 
United States. As an integral part of the 
program, a second phase emphasizing speci-
fic trade events with particular potential 
for increased exports to the United States 
by small and medium-sized companies was 
recommended. Supplementary funding of $1.8 
million was requested to support this 
initiative. 

Defence Programs 

The department continued to coordinate 
Canada's industrial cooperation with NATO 
allies in the research, development and 
production of military equipment. Meet-
ings were held with Britain, France, the 
Federal Republic of Germany, Italy, The 
Netherlands, Norway and Sweden. Increased 
emphasis was placed on international and 
bilateral cooperation with the United 
States under the Canada/United States 
Defence Production and Development Sharing 
Arrangements. 

Programs were identified for Canadian 
industry in advanced technology for elec-
tronics, navigation and transportation 
equipment. Many of the programs have com-
mercial application. Canada continued to 



receive world-wide recognition for excel-
lence in military communications equip-
ment, avionics, navigation and flight 
safety systems, aircraft simulators, un-
manned surveillance drones, STOL aircraft, 
jet engines for small aircraft, landing 
systems for helicopters and collapsible 
helicopter hangars for installation on 
naval vessels. 

Canadian industry was assisted in identi-
fying market opportunities in NATO and 
other friendly countries. Exports of de-
fence equipment reached $408.1 million 
while imports totalled $370.4 million. 

13 
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INTERNATIONAL TRADE RELATIONS 

Office of General Relations  

Multilateral Trade Negotiations 

The Multilateral Trade Negotiations inten-
sified throughout the fiscal year. A 
framework for concluding negotiations was 
reached among the major participants in 
July, 1978. It was agreed to work for 
settlement by mid-April, 1979. 

Canada's objective in these negotiations 
is to lower trade barriers and to create 
an environment which will help Canadian 
industry, agriculture, and fisheries grow 
and develop through increased export 
sales. Canada sought an improved and more 
certain world trading framework while pre-
serving appropriate levels of tariff pro-
tection for Canadian producers and ensur-
ing that the Government would be able to 
deal adequately with unfair and disruptive 
import competition. 

Negotiations were substantially concluded 
on international agreements within the 
framework of the General Agreement on 
Tariffs and Trade, including: 

- a new agreement on Subsidies and Coun-
tervailing Duties; 

- a code on Technical Barriers to Trade 
(product standards, test methods and cer-
tification systems); 

- agreements on customs valuation, gov-
ernment procurement practices, and import 
licensing. 

Negotiations were also close to conclusion 
on an Agreement on Trade in Civil Air-
craft. This agreement will remove tariffs 
on civil aircraft engines and parts and 
cover trade problems created by government 
involvement in the procurement of civil 
aircraft and in the development of the 
aerospace industry world-wide. Inter-
national arrangements were well advanced 
on meat and dairy products. 

Through the rules and guidelines which 
have been negotiated, and the mechanisms 
which have been created for international 
surveillance, consultation and dispute 

settlement, the new Non-Tariff Measures 
Agreements should help bring major non-
tariff measures under effective inter-
national control. 

Commodity Trade -- Multilateral 

Canada participated in negotiations for a 
new International Wheat Agreement and an 
International Natural Rubber Agreement. 
Negotiators failed to reach accord and 
discussions will continue in 1979-80. 

The International Cocoa Agreement of 1976 
was extended for two years. A negotiating 
conference, called for January, 1979, did 
not reach agreement and will reconvene 
later. 

The International Sugar Agreement, the In-
ternational Coffee Agreement and the In-
ternational Tin Agreement continued in ef-
fect and Canada played an active role as 
an importing member in these organiza-
tions. 

A series of intergovernmental consulta-
tions took place on individual commodities 
within the framework of the UNCTAD Inte-
grated Program for Commodities. Under 
discussion were: copper, tungsten, iron 
ore, jute, tea, phosphates, hard fibres, 
cotton, oils and oilseeds, meat and tropi-
cal timber. In addition, Canada took an 
active part in the International Lead/ 
Zinc Study Group focus on continuing 
difficulties in the world zinc economy.. 

Office of Special Import Policy  

A global quota on clothing imports was 
introduced in 1976. It was replaced on 
January 1, 1979, by a series of bilater-
ally negotiated restraint arrangements as 
recommended by the Textile and Clothing 
Board. Arrangements were concluded with 
major low-cost suppliers: Hong Kong, 
South Korea, The People's Republic of 
China, the Philippines, Poland, Romania, 
Thailand, Macao and Taiwan. The quotas 
are intended to stablize the domestic mar-
ket so Canadian manufacturers can become 
more competitive. 
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A computerfzed system was introduced for 
issuing import permits covering most 
products on the Import Control List on 
January 1, 1979. Importers are now able 
to obtain permits directly from customs 
brokers in certain major centres. 

Import controls were maintained or renewed 
during the year on: footwear, dairy 
products, beef, veal, turkeys, egos, cof-
fee, sugar and cocoa. Chicken was placed 
on the Import Control List for surveil-
lance following the establishment of a 
National Chicken Marketing Agency. 

Purebred cattle were removed from the Ex-
port Control List in March. 

Eastern Europe  

Canadian exports to Eastern Europe in-
creased by 45 per cent in 1978 to a record 
level of $922 million. Imports increased 
by 17 per cent to $250 million. 

Grains accounted for 59 per cent of total 
exports while shipments of non-grain items 
nearly doubled in value to $374 million. 
There was a 50 per cent gain in sales of 
fully manufactured goods, primarily machi-
nery and equipment, to a total of $119 
million. 

Sixty-one per cent of Eastern European 
exports went to the Soviet Union, Canada's 
largest market in the region. 

The second meeting of the Canada/U.S.S.R. 
Mixed Commission took place in Ottawa in 
October, 1978. A long-term program of 
cqoperation was concluded and a protocol 
was signed extending the term of the cur-
rent line of credit to the Soviet Union to 
the end of 1979. 

Annual trade consultations were held with 
Bulgaria, Hungary, Poland and Romania. 
For the first time, such talks also took 
place with Czechoslovakia. 

An amendment to the grains agreement with 
Poland increased the maximum purchase of 
Canadian grains by that country to 3.1 
million tons. The three-year agreement 
ends December 31, 1979. Negotiations 
began on a new agreement, providing for 
annual deliveries of up to 1.2 million 
tons of grain. 

A Canadian consulting firm was awarded a 
contract for the construction of a $300 
million papermill in Czechoslovakia. The 
turnkey project is being financed jointly 
by the Export Development Corporation and 
Canadian commercial banks. 

Canada sold a CANDU 600 mwe nuclear steam 
supply system to Romania. Also during the 
year, the Export Development Corporation 
and a consortium of Canadian banks agreed 
to provide Romania with $1 billion in 
financing for the purchase of four reac-
tors. Romania intends to build 16 reactors 
over the next 20 years. 
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Western Europe  

Canadian exports to Western Europe rose by 
3.2 per cent to $5.5 billion in 1978 while 
imports increased by 26.5 per cent to $5.6 
billion. Britain continued to be Canada's 
largest market in this region, accounting 
for 37 per cent of total exports. Indus-
trial materials and agricultural products 
were the major exports. Finished goods 
made up only 12 per cent of the total. 

The European Economic Community is the 
world's largest trading entity and 
Canada's second-largest trading partner. 
During the year, sales to the Community 
were $4.8 billion while imports totalled 
$4.6 billion. 

A major objective of the department is to 
create and maintain a favourable environ-
ment for Canadian business in this region, 
especially in view of the multilateral 
trade negotiations, nearing completion as 
the period under review came to a close. 
Departmental activities can be divided 
into three broad areas: 

1) Development of a Framework 
for Cooperation 

A number of working groups for Canadian 
and EEC businessmen and officials have 
been created to study possibilities for 
industrial cooperation in specific sec-
tors, as provided for under the Canada/ 
EEC Framework Agreement for Commercial and 
Economic Cooperation. Opportunities for 
industrial cooperation were also discussed 
on a bilateral basis with a number of 
Western European countries. Preparations 
were made for a number of businessmen's 
workshops on Canadian and EEC policies 
affecting business. The first of these 
workshops, on EEC competition policy, was 
held in Ottawa in November. 

2) Safeguard and Improve Access 

The department identified opportunities in 
Western Europe which are expected to de-
velop as the result of MIN  negotiations. 
Discussions were held with the EEC on the 
alleged dumping of,chemical wood pulp by 
Canada and on accelerated anti-dumping 
procedures on steel in the EEC. In addi-
tion, several access matters were raised 

with the EEC and individual countries. 
Included were problems faced by Canadian 
producers of cheese, malt, flour, turkey 
hatching eggs, hybrid seed corn, grain 
screenings, seed potatoes and feeder 
calves. Subsidies to EEC producers or 
restrictive measures under the Common 
Agricultural Policy have restrained 
Canadian exports of these goods. 

3) Promote Exports 

Canadian goods and services were displayed 
in 19 Western European trade fairs during 
the year and a number of incoming and out-
going missions were arranged. About 35 
per cent of the department's fairs and 
missions budget was spent in this area. 

Canada held semi-annual consultations on 
bilateral and multilateral trade and eco-
nomic matters with the EEC Commission in 
September and March in Ottawa and Brus-
sels. As well, the Canada/France Working 
Group on Industry and Agriculture met in 
Ottawa in January. 

In conjunction with the Industry and 
Commerce Development group, this section 
facilitated meetings between Canadian and 
West European businessmen. 

Officials of utilities and nuclear plants 
and/or component purchasers in the Euro-
pean Community visited Canada in May, 
1978, to obtain first-hand knowledge of 
Canadian capability to meet European re-
quirements and the Canadian nuclear power 
program. 

In June, 1978, representatives of 17 Euro-
pean Community aerospace companies visited 
Canada. Approximately 100 individual 
meetings were arranged with 22 Canadian 
firms. 

Also in June, 11 Canadian businessmen 
representing several sectors of Canadian 
industry, including machinery and consul-
ting, visited Finland. 

A group of 14 Canadian computer industry 
representatives visited the European Com-
munity in September, 1978. It is estima-
ted that over 15 distributorships will 
result from the mission and over $10 mil-
lion in increased export business is fore- 
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cast for the three-year period following 
the mission. 

Six Canadian businessmen visited Sweden in 
October, 1978. Over 40 individual appoint-
ments were held with Swedish companies in 
addition to group meetings held with 
Swedish Government officials. 

Thirteen representatives of the consult-
ing, contracting and manufacturing sectors 
visited Italy in January, 1979. 

Pacific, Asia and Africa  

Canada's trade and economic relations with 
Japan continued to improve. Exports rose 
to $3.1 billion and imports totalled $2.3 
billion. 

The Minister of Industry, Trade and Com-
merce visited Japan in August, 1978. He 
met with Japanese ministers and senior 
officials in government and industry. The 
Minister highlighted sectors offering in-
creased trade and economic cooperation. He 
focused on the role of Western Canada in 
trade with Japan and stressed Canadian 
priorities at the MTN. 

The second meeting of the Canada/Japan 
Joint Economic Committee was held in Tokyo 
in March. The committee reviewed overall 
trade and economic relations. Sub-groups 
discussed energy and mineral resources, 
secondary manufacturing and trade, forest-
ry and agriculture. 

Trade with Australia and New Zealand con-
tinued to rise. Two-way trade has reached 
almost $1 billion. Talks were held with 
Australian and New Zealand officials on 
commodity trade, the MTN, market access 
for products and the future of preferen-
tial trade treaties. 

Canadian trade with China reached record 
levels in 1978. Exports were valued at 
$503 million while imports reached $95 
million. China is now Canada's largest 
wheat market and an important customer for 
non-ferrous metals, forestry products and 
fertilizers. Long-term supply arrange-
ments have been concluded with China for 
some of these products. Sales of finished 
goods to China have also increased. Ex-
amples include 1978 sales of heavy mining 
trucks and STOL aircraft. 

There are major opportunities for Canada 
in China's modernization plan. Canadian 
industry has submitted development pro-
posals for agricultural mechanization and 
resource development in the ferrous, non-
ferrous, forestry and petroleum sectors. 
Proposals were also submitted for infra-
structure upgrading on power generation, 
communications and transportation. 

Canada and China exchanged missions on 
pulp and paper, non-ferrous metals, tele-
communications, petroleum production 
equipment and seeds. Canada participated 
at the Peking Agricultural Machinery Ex-
hibition in October. 

WESTERN EUROPE 
(IN BILLIONS OF $) 
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Bilateral discussions were initiated on an 
economic cooperation agreement with China. 
Such an agreement will work toward closer 
cooperation in a number of specified sec-
tors that are outside traditional trade 
areas. 

The Minister of Industry, Trade and Com-
merce led a mission of senior businessmen 
to China, Indonesia and the Philippines in 
January. The Minister stressed the impor-
tance of strengthening trade and economic 
relations with China. He expressed inter-
est in continuing to be a long-term sup-
plier of wheat and industrial materials. 
Discussions were also held on Canada' s 
ability to construct turnkey plants. 

The Minister met with ministers and 
government leaders in Indonesia and the 
Philippines. They discussed opportunities 
for Canadian firms in electric power, air-
ports, telecommunications, transportation, 
oil and gas, forestry, construction and 
mining. 

The Minister signed the Canada-Indonesia 
Double Taxation Agreement. 

In August, 1978, the Minister led a group 
of senior Canadian businessmen to Korea. 
They met with the Korean President and 
Prime Minister and visited major Korean 
private corporations which trade with 
Canada. 

Canadian exports to Korea underwent drama-
tic growth in 1978 rising by $100 million 
to $216 million. Two-way trade was in 
balance for the first time in the first 
quarter of 1979. 

7.0 

Canadian efforts brought about equali-
zation of the Korean tariff on rapeseed 
meal with its competitive products. 

India's improved economic situation has 
allowed for increases in imports. Canadian 
government officials visited there in 
April to determine market opportunities. 
The Indian Minister of State for Commerce 
visited Canada and Canada's Minister of 
State for Small Business led a business-
men's mission to India in January. 

Exports to Africa totalled $725 million in 
1978. Algeria continued to be the largest 
single market as Canadian sales reached 
approximately $160  million. A Joint 
Economic Committee was established with 
Algeria. 

Negotiations were completed for an Econo-
mic and Technical Cooperation Agreement 
with Nigeria. It provides for the estab-
lishment of a Joint Economic Committee. 

The department participated at trade fairs 
in Algeria and Senegal. Trade missions, 
some at the ministerial level, were spon-
sored from African countries. The depart-
ment was involved in the preparation of 
several provincial trade missions to 
Africa. 

Export opportunities in the Middle East 
were outlined at seminars for Canadian 
business and industry. Trade associations, 
provincial governments and the department 
participated in the seminars. "Focus on 
OPEC" was part of Enterprise '78. 
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A new trade commissioner office was opened 
in Kuwait in April. 

The Saudi Arabian Minister of Communica-
tions visited Canada to explore Canadian 
telecommunications developments. 

The department participated in the Teheran 
and Bagdad International Trade Fairs and 
the construction industry fair at "Ara-
build" in Bahrain. 

Western Hemisphere  

United States 

Two-way trade between Canada and the Uni-
ted States reached a record $72 billion in 
1978. Exports were $37 billion while im-
ports totalled $35 billion. The balance 
of payments deficit on current accounts 
was $4.768 billion, of which tourism ac-
counted for about $1 billion. 

Bilateral trade relations remained posi-
tive, although U.S. protectionism was once 
again a major issue. Sharply increased 
import duties were imposed on steel in-
dustrial fasteners, excluding products 
covered by the Automotive Products Trade 
Agreement. Import protection was proposed 

40  

for U.S. imports of zinc, copper, sugar, 
methyl alcohol, steel wire nails, cement, 
sodium acetate and steel wire coat han-
gers. Talks were held on the 1979 Buy 
American Act, and on a highly restrictive 
Buy American Clause in the Surface Trans-
portation Assistance Act. New Buy Ameri-
can initiatives by state legislatures were 
also discussed. Discussions were held on 
the U.S. countervail action against Cana-
dian exporters of groundfish and optic 
liquid level sensors. A countervail peti-
tion was also lodged in the United States 
against Canadian exports of frozen 
potatoes. 

Discussions continued on U.S. tax laws 
relating to attendance by U.S. citizens at 
conventions outside the United States. 
Several conventions have been cancelled in 
Canada because of these laws. 

The bureau and the Trade Commissioner 
Service participated in a number of semi-
nars and workshops designed to expand 
Canadian exports to the United States. 
The seminars were organized by several 
groups, including: Canadian Manufacturers' 
Association, Canadian Export Association, 
provincial governments and the Federal 
Ministry of Small Business. 

35 --I 
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Latin America 

Canadian exports to Latin America rose 
dramatically last year to $1.7 billion, an 
increase of 25 per cent over 1977, and 
accounted for nearly five per cent if 
Canada's total exports. 

The largest markets were Venezuela, Brazil 
and Mexico. These three countries import-
ed 55.3 per cent of Canada's total exports 
to Latin America in 1978. Argentina and 
Chile are also rapidly becoming important 
trading partners. 

Commercial and industrial relations were 
expanded with Latin American countries in 
1978. An Industrial Cooperation Agreement 
was initialled with Mexico. Agreement in 
principle was reached with Brazil to begin 
an industrial cooperation program. 

Several Latin countries, including Mexico, 
Argentina and Chile, announced plans dur-
ing the year to liberalize their trade 
policies and negotiations are proceeding 
with Mexico on its amended intention to 
accede to the GATT. 

The Canada-Latin America Association and 
the Brazil-Canada Chamber of Commerce con-
tinued to make important contributions to 
Canada's developing relations with Latin 
America. CALA activities included a meet-
ing of the Canada-Mexico Businessmen's 
Committee on Industrial Cooperation, the 
establishment of a Canada-Chile Business-
men's Committee, a mission to Ecuador and 
Columbia and a meeting of the Canada-
Columbia Businessmen's Committee in Bogota 
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Caribbean and Central America 

Canadian exports to the Caribbean and Cen-
tral America rose to $752 million largely 
because of increased sales to Bermuda, 
Cuba, Trinidad and Tobago, Puerto Rico and 
Barbados. 

Exports to the Commonwealth Caribbean in-
creased by 35 per cent to $207 million 
while sales to the non-Commonwealth Carib-
bean increased to $438 million from $316 
million. Exports to Central America in-
creased by 24 per cent to $108 million. 

In January, Canada and the Caribbean Com-
mon Market signed a new trade and economic 
cooperation agreement. 

A high level departmental trade mission 
visited Costa Rica, Guatemala, Honduras, 
El Salvador and Panama. Discussions were 
held on trade and economic relations. 

Canadian firms are working on the rehabi-
litation of a major railway line, road 
construction and on a number of engineer-
ing feasibility studies in Costa Rica. 
Canadian expertise is being used to reno-
vate several airports in Cuba, including 
Havana Airport. A number of firms are 
working on the construction of an iron and 
steel mill in Trinidad. 
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INDUSTRY AND COMMERCE DEVELOPMENT 

The nine Industry Sector Branches within 
ITC are focal points for the development 
of industrial policies and the provision 
of analysis and perspective on industrial 
sectors throughout the federal government. 

During the year under review, the ISB's 
achieved a greatly improved rapport with 
business and labour through formal meet-
ings established in the Consultative Task 
Force process. 

Through this enhanced rapport, the ISB's 
can be expected to continue to play a 
larger role in the development and formu-
lation of policy and programs impacting on 
Canadian industrial performance and em-
ployment creation. 

This new thrust was undertaken in addition 
to the normal ongoing activities of the 
ISB's which along with Consultative Task 
Force activities are detailed in the fol-
lowing pages. 

Consultative Task Forces  

In February, 1978, Canada's First Minis-
ters directed that a process of consulta-
tions begin with the private sector on 
measures to improve the performance of the 
manufacturing, construction and tourism 
industries. 

As a result, 23 industry sector task 
forces were created. In all, a total of 
more than 500 persons were involved, in-
cluding executives from 305 firms, repre-
sentatives from 27 unions and academics 
from 18 universities. Provincial govern-
ments also participated. The Federal 
Government provided support and technical 
services but was not a member of the task 
forces. 

The main responsibilities of the task 
forces were to review sector profiles 
prepared by ITC; identify impediments and 
opportunities for the industries studied; 
and make recommendations for government 
action. 

The industries involved were: aerospace, 
automotive, cement and concrete, commer-
cial printing, construction, electrical, 
electronics, fertilizer, food and beve-
rage, footwear, forest products, processed 
fruit and vegetables, furniture, primary 
iron and steel, machinery, non-ferrous 
metals, ocean, petro-chemical, plastics 
processing, shipbuilding and repair, tex-
tile and clothing, tourism and urban tran-
sportation. 

Reports issued by these task forces con- 
tained a total of over 800 recommendations 

An Overview Committee was created in July, 
1978, with a mandate to: "work directly 
from the task force reports and attach-
ments to identify and make recommendations 
about factors and policies that cut across 
sector lines...on broad economic policy 
and on issues important generally to 
manufacturing and tourism". 

This committee was composed of representa-
tives from industry, members of the execu-
tive of the Canadian Labaour Congress, an 
academic and a chairman from the private 
sector. The committee completed its work 
in October, 1978, making 46 recommenda-
tions in nine policy areas. This report 
was submitted to the federal and pro-
vincial Ministers of Industry for discus-
sion at the First Minister's Conference 
held at the end of 1978. 

The Federal Government reacted to the Task 
Force Reports with an initial response, 
released in November, 1978. This document 
summarized federal initiatives for indus-
trial growth and listed new actions taken 
to meet many of the concerns raised by the 
task forces. 

In February, 1979, a document entitled 
Action for Industrial Growth: Continuing  
the Dialogue  was published by ITC, addres-
sing the recommendations of the Overview 
Committee. As the fiscal year drew to a 
close, the department began publishing 
detailed responses to each of the 23 Task 
Force Reports. 
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Textile and Consumer Products  

Textiles Industry 

Continued import quotas, negotiated with 
input from the branch, helped increase 
employment by 4 000 during the year as the 
domestic market for Canadian textiles was 
stronger. 

Although this domestic demand curtailed 
some export drives the carpet sector 
achieved outstanding results with overseas 
sales. With assistance from the branch, 
the industry aggressively pursued markets 
in Britain and Scandinavia to reduce 
reliance on Australia - the prime export 
market. As a result, sales of almost $5 
million were achieved, more than doubling 
the total of the previous year. 

The branch brought together eight carpet 
manufacturers to exhibit at the World 
Trade Mart in Tokyo. Canadian participa-
tion was sponsored in the Caribbean Tex-
tile Show in Barbados and Trinidad, enab-
ling Canada to maintain its $12 million 
share of that market. 

Clothing Industry 

Import quotas and realignment of the 
Canadian currency directly bolstered the 
industry, permitting it to recover 2 900 
of the jobs lost in the previous year when 
employment dropped by 8 900. 

Initial planning for extension of the 
productivity program, established for the 
Manitoba apparel industry in 1977, was 
carried out. The program involves the 
branch, industry associations and the 
provincial department of commerce and 
development. Firms using the program have 
reported significant improvements in their 
manufacturing efficiencies. Discussions 
were also held with industry, provincial 
representatives and ITC to develop similar 
programs for Ontario and Quebec. 

The branch provided assistance to industry 
for participation in important trade 
shows. As a result: 

- $3.5 million in business was generated 
by 12 Canadian sports-related clothing 

manufacturers at the International Sports 
Equipment Fair (ISPO) in Munich; 

- cloth outerwear was included in the 
Leather Canada Show in Montreal and 200 
American buyers made purchases totalling 
$2 million; 

- on-site sales totalled about $200 000 
as nine firms showing fine suits, sweaters 
and coats made Canada's first appearance 
at the Cologne Men's Fashion Week; 

- ten manufacturers' representatives were 
appointed and negotiations opened with 
some 40 more; 

- sales of $1 million were generated by 
four manufacturers who made up the first 
exhibit of Canadian furs in Japan. 

Footwear and Tanning Industries 

The branch was part of the consultative 
process that produced global import quotas 
that increased production, employment, 
plant utilization and orders in the Cana-
dian leather and vinyl footwear industry. 

For the third straight year there was an 
increase in exports of footwear. The 24 
per cent increase over 1977 pushed total 
footwear exports to $40 million. 

The branch worked on Canadian participa-
tion in major footwear trade shows in 
Europe and the U.S. to make industry more 
aware of the potential of international 
sales. 

Participation in shows at Munich 	and 
Duesseldorf produced on-site 	sales of 
$500 000 and projected sales of $2 million. 

Fashion Office 

The Designer Development Committee helped 
place 85 fashion design students from 
Manitoba and Ontario in industry work 
situations under the Summer Job Corps 
Program. 

The office provided support to the Fashion 
Designers Association of Canada in its 
spring and fall trend show presentations. 
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"Canada Fashion Mode", a magazine designed 
to increase awareness of Canada's fashion 
capability, will be distributed to fashion 
industry representatives abroad by the 
Trade Commissioner Service. 

Commercial Printing Industry 

A directory of graphic arts courses in 
Canada was prepared for students and 
career counsellors. 

The branch encouraged exporting through 
presentations at the annual meetings of 
trade associations in Toronto. 

Agriculture, Fisheries and Food Products 

The branch continued to work closely with 
industry over the past 12 months to de-
velop both Canadian productivity and mar-
ket accessibility. 

A new program has been incorporated into 
the Program for Export Market Development 
(PEMD) to provide financial assistance for 
export market development in the agricul-
ture, fisheries and food products indus-
tries. This program replaces the Agricul-
tural and Food Products Market Development 
Assistance Program and the Grains and Oil-
seed Marketing Incentives Program. 

Because China plans increased forage pro-
duction and rangeland improvement, the 
department conducted a technical seed mis-
sion to that country so that markets for 
early maturing soybean and hybrid corn 
seed could be determined. Canadian vari-
eties sent for testing after the 1972 
Peking Fair have performed well and fur-
ther exchanges of seed samples took place 
after the trade mission. 

Discussions were initiated with the de-
partment concerning possible establishment 
of a new association for the dehydrated 
alfalfa industry. Such an association 
would be concerned with technical re-
search, grade standards, transportation 
rates and market promotion. 

The department took part in annual negoti-
ations between the Ontario Flue-cured 
Tobacco Board and Britain's tobacco manu-
facturing industry. 

An TIC-sponsored trade mission to Algeria, 
Egypt, Iraq, Jordan, Syria and Tunisia 
identified new market opportunities for 
Canadian leaf tobacco. Later in the year, 
Iraqi tobacco officials visited Canada and 
the first sale to Iraq of Canadian flue-
cured tobacco was negotiated. The sale 
was worth approximately $2.2 million. 

The department continued to provide finan-
cial support to the Canadian seed potato 
export agency. The branch organized a 
visit to Canada for officials from China 
and Greece to study the potato industry. 
Arrangements were also made for New Bruns-
wick producers to meet importers in Argen-
tina, Uruguay and Western Europe. 

The department studied imports of cut 
flowers and dried flowers to help the 
industry identify opportunities for import 
replacement and reviewed U.S. imports to 
determine Canadian export opportunities to 
that country. 

Sales meetings and in-store promotions to 
encourage exports of Canadian processed 
foods and beverages were organized in many 
major United States cities, including 
Minneapolis, Cleveland, Seattle, Buffalo, 
Philadelphia and Chicago. Canada's lar-
gest market for these products is the U.S. 
Similar promotions were held in Japan and 
Japanese buyers' trips to Canada were 
'sponsored by  TIC.  

As a result of contacts made by the de-
partment Canadian firms obtained contracts 
to supply pork to South Korea. 

Departmental exhibits were responsible for 
promotion of Canadian dairy cattle, beef 
cattle, swine, semen and fertilized ova at 
the Palermo Show in Argentina, the Porto 
Alegre Livestock Show in Brazil, the Royal 
Highland Show in Scotland and the Salon de 
l'Agriculture in France. 

A mission from the People's Republic of 
China was arranged by the department to 
promote the sale of Canadian breeding 
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stock, especially beef cattle. Canadian 
swine and swine semen producers were taken 
to Thailand, Malaysia, Singapore and the 
Philippines to study export potential in 
these markets. 

Government and industry representatives 
visited South America in January to deter-
mine export opportunities for Canadian 
milk powder. 

The department continued to give financial 
support to the North Atlantic Seafood As-
sociation promotion of groundfish in North 
Amen Ca.  

Fisheries sales and marketing promotions 
were organized by the department in the 
U.S. and overseas markets. 

Chemicals Branch  

The branch, with other federal and provin-
cial government departments and industry, 
completed its study of the health care 
products sector. The study, representing 
the first detailed survey ever done of 
about 500 companies in the medical devices 
industry, will serve to identify market 
opportunities. 

A number of related background studies 
were done on: 

- the structure of the world pharmaceu-
tical industry; 

- industrial incentives offered by other 
countries; 

- future markets and manufacturing oppor-
tunities for health care products in 
Canada. 

A report on this industry, along with some 
of the background studies, will be pub-
lished in the new year. 

The branch also participated in short-term 
product studies such as: 

a) a study to determine sulphuric acid 
markets required because sulphur emission 
reduction devices needed for environmental 
protection produce large quantities of 
sulphur; 

h) a study of the distribution and tagging 
of explosives was carried out so that 
sources of the products can be more easily 
identified; 

c) an ongoing study of the competitive 
position of the Canadian petrochemical 
industry relative to foreign producers. 

Electrical and Electronics  

Electrical 

In cooperation with electric utility com-
panies, the department studied domestic 
acceptability of Canadian-made electrical 
generation and transmission equipment. 
The study has helped major equipment manu-
facturers identify opportunities. It has 
also provided information for development 
of industrial policies. 

Avionics 

This sector received much financial assis-
tance from the Defence Industry Producti-
vity Program for development of high tech-
nology products and the modernization of 
the Canadian defence production base. 

Sales and equipment in avionics and de-
fence electronics improved during the year 
and exports accounted for almost 85 per 
cent of total production. 

Canada captured 50 per cent of the world 
flight simulator market and a Canadian 
company was selected as the second source 
for a guidance system for the U.S. Toma-
hawk cruise missile. This contract alone 
could produce sales of $1 billion and 
create 1 700 high-technology jobs in 
Canada over the next 15 years. 

Computers and Microelectronics 

Canadian computer industry sales increased 
during the year. The Enterprise Develop-
ment Program was extended to include com-
puter software projects. 

Control Data Canada Ltd. exported 35 Cyber 
170 main frame computers to 19 countries. 
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These computers were developed with finan-
cial assistance from the department. 

Telecommunications  

The Canadian telecommunications industry 
continued to receive departmental finan-
cial assistance to improve technical and 
product competitiveness in domestic and 
international markets. Areas receiving 
such support included voice and data 
switching, signal processing, mobile radio 
and rural communications. 

ITC, along with other federal government 
departments, participated at the Interna-
tional Satellite Communications Seminar in 
Peru. The Hermes Direct Broadcast Satel-
lite was demonstrated to improve South 
American awareness of Canadian capability. 

The demonstration included coloured pro-
grams from Canada via the Hermex satellite 
to portable three and four-foot antennas 
on the roof of the Conference Centre in 
Lima. 

Machinery  

The Machinery Program, designed to promote 
growth and productivity improvement in the 
machinery industry, continued to be a 
major activity for the branch. The pro-
gram, while providing tariff protection to 
manufacturers and encouraging increased 
Canadian content in machinery production, 
allows machinery users a duty remission on 
imported capital equipment not available 
from Canadian sources. 

During the year more than 30 000 applica-
tions were received covering $210 million 
in these duty remissions. The applica-
tions covered purchases of advanced capi-
tal equipment, parts for further manufac-
ture and complete manufacturing systems. 

The division continued to help Canadian 
firms tool up for import replacement. 
Machinery production is expected to in-
crease $60 million in 1979-80 as a result 
of 50 Canadian firms, including producers 
of broadcast seed spreaders and power 

brake system assembly and testing ma-
chines, establishing production facilities 
through ITC assistance. 

Advice and assistance was provided to in-
dustry and industry associations to carry 
out 17 development projects that could 
generate up to 700 new jobs and $45 to $50 
million in production over the next two 
years. 

The branch continued to pursue export mar-
kets by sponsoring Canadian machinery pro-
ducers' exhibits in nine trade fairs. It 
mounted five trade missions and supported 
more than 150 machinery companies seeking 
export opportunities through PEMD. 

Export contracts valued at more than $200 
million were won by Canadian machinery 
builders with assistance from the branch. 

The department involved 13 companies in a 
multi-sector industrial mission to Sweden, 
Finland, and Italy and demonstrated Cana-
dian machinery capability at seminars in 
Norway, on environmental equipment, and in 
France on farm machinery. These activi-
ties were geared to improving Canadian 
opportunities in joint ventures to third 
countries. 

A task force, established at industry's 
request in April, 1978, to examine export 
marketing of CANDU reactors, received 
financial and administrative support from 
the department. The task force of engi-
neering consultants and representatives of 
construction companies and manueacturing 
firms recommended creation of an advisory 
committee which will provide industry with 
the opportunity to participate in promo-
tion of CANDU exports. 

Resource Industries  

Primary Wood Products 

Among departmental activities in this sec-
tor, the branch: 

- sponsored a visit to Canada by Italian 
lumber importers and agents; 
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- organized five lumber seminars in the 
United States for Canadian plywood sup-
pliers and U.S. wholesalers; 

- undertook an assessment of the plywood 
industry in the southern United States; 

- completed a study of the lumber indus-
try in Scandinavia; 

- took part in the work of international 
organizations concerned with primary wood 
products, including the United Nations' 
Integrated Program for Commodities (tropi-
cal timber); 

- began work on a profile of the exterior 
wood-based panel products industry; and 

- organized two meetings of the federal-
provincial Forest Industries Development 
Committee. 

Manufactured Wood Products 

Fiscal year 1978-79 was an active period 
for the Manufactured Wood Products Divi-
sion. It was involved in a number of in-
dustry and intergovernmental consultative 
committees; a sector profile of the Cana-
dian Millwork Industry was published; and 
consultations continued with Japan and 
European countries on industrial coopera-
tion. 

Canadian millwork products were shown at 
the Impact '78 show in Louisville, Ken-
tucky. The division also participated in 
the Batibouw show in Brussels as part of a 
major timber-frame promotional program in 
Europe. 

Under departmental auspices, an industria-
lized building and components mission 
travelled to Japan while groups from The 
Netherlands, Belgium and Japan visited 
Canada to study timber frame housing. 

ITC officials conducted market reconnais-
sance in Western Europe for kitchen cabi-
nets; in the Middle East and North africa 
for manufactured housing and in Latin 
America for wood products in general. 

Pulp and Paper 

A National Development policy for the 
Forest Industries was announced in Feb-
ruary as a result of recommendations by 
the Forest Products Industry Consultative 
Task Force organized by ITC. 

The Pulp and Paper division continued to 
study the problems faced by certain sub-
sectors of the industry, such as fine pa-
pers and paper converting, created by mul-
tilateral trade negotiations. Among other 
work in this area, a detailed discussion 
paper was prepared on manufacturing costs 
and productivity in the fine papers in-
dustry. 

The division was active in the development 
of international standards for packaging, 
national standards for wood-based cellu-
lose insulation and international stan-
dards for paper packaging used to trans-
port hazardous materials. 

Under departmental auspices, senior Chi-
nese government officials visited Canadian 
pulp and paper mills, research centres and 
head offices during the year. Canadian 
businessmen and officials were invited to 
make a return visit. 

Pulp and paper executives travelled with 
ITC officials to South America to identify 
long-term prospects for Canadian pulp and 
paper products sales in Latin countries. 
This mission visited Chile, Argentina, 
Brazil and Venezuela. 

A considerable effort was made throughout 
the year to promote international indus-
trial cooperation through membership in 
international committees. These included 
the Canada/EEC Ad Hoc Forest Products 
Working Group; the Canada/Japan Joint Eco-
nomic Committee; Canada/China Joint Trade 
Committee; the Canada/U. S. S. R Working 
Group on the Forest Products Industries; 
and the Canada/Cuba Joint Committee. 

The division directed a great deal of at-
tention to the need to reduce production 
costs in order to regain international 
competitiveness. An example of the work 
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in this area was the publication of an 
overall review of the forest products in-
dustries, including information on costs 
in other countries. 

Iron and Steel 

Eight steel forging and casting companies 
received a total of $379 250 under depart-
mental programs during the year to develop 
new product lines and improve their effi-
ciency. As well, this division began a 
study of the forging industry to comple-
ment two others into the ferrous foundry 
industry. 

Departmental officials were involved in 
discussions which led to the establishment 
of a special steel committee within the 
OECD. This is an important development 
because the committee will provide a forum 
for talks on impediments to international 
trade in steel. It is expected the com-
mittee will encourage a reduction of non-
tariff barriers to steel trade and faci-
litate the ratification of GATT commit-
ments in some countries. 

Canada and the Commission for the European 
Communities signed a steel research agree-
ment during the year, to study ways and 
means of improving blast-furnace 
efficiency. 

A new "Directory of Canadian Steel Fabri-
cators" was completed during the period. 
This publication was produced by ITC in 
cooperation with the Canadian Institute of 
Steel Construction and the Canadian Sheet 
Steel Building Institute. 

Non-Ferrous Metals 

Departmental assistance was arranged for 
the development of new technologies, in-
cluding a less polluting process for the 
recovery of nickel from ores and research 
into a cobalt rare earth powder for use in 
magnets. 

A Canadian delegation, led by this divi- 
sion, attended meetings of the Interna- 
national Lead Zinc Study Group to discuss 

the worldwide oversupply of zinc. Offi-
cials also participated in UNCTAD copper 
study group meetings and assisted in the 
development of an industry position for 
the proposed international discussion 
group on nickel. 

Under departmental auspices, a mission of 
nine Canadian non-ferrous metals producers 
visited China. This led directly to pre-
liminary engineering studies which could 
result in a large mineral-extraction con-
tract for Canadian companies. A group of 
Chinese gold mining experts visited 
Canada. 

The department arranged a series of con-
sultations between the users and suppliers 
of molybdenum, which was in short supply 
throughout the year. The division also 
took part in interdepartmental discussions 
designed to find alternative sources of 
supply for the production of steel pipe. 
It was also necessary to arrange meetings 
between producers and consumers of cobalt 
which was also in short supply. 

With departmental assistance, the Canadian 
copper and zinc industries made successful 
representations to the U.S. International 
Trade Commission opposing U.S. restric-
tions on imports of copper and zinc metal. 

The division worked closely with private 
industry, provincial governments and On-
tario Hydro on plans for the development 
of a Canadian zirconium facility. 

Industrial Minerals 

This division was heavily involved during 
the year in market development work for 
Canadian coal. For example, a major ther-
mal coal mission was arranged for visits 
to Japan and Korea. As well, the division 
completed a coking coal market survey in 
Japan, Korea, India and Pakistan. 

Assisted by survey work carried out by the 
division over the past few years, the coal 
industry began to diversify its markets 
during the fiscal year. In 1978, a record 
level of 13.6 million tonnes of coal, 
valued at $690 million, were exported to 
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18 countries. New contracts were signed 
by Canadian firms for deliveries to Mexi-
co, Brazil, Sweden, Romania, Italy, the 
Federal Republic of Germany, South Korea 
and India. 

Under departmental auspices, Canadian as-
bestos mining officials investigated as-
bestos mining and milling capabilities in 
the Soviet Union. Both sides expressed 
interest in purchasing trial quantities of 
the other's equipment. 

The division was involved in a number of 
meetings held on asbestos under the 
Canada/European Economic Community Indus-
trial Cooperation Agreement. Discussions 
at these meetings centred on ways and 
means of providing better protection for 
employees against asbestos hazards. 

Construction and Consulting Services  

The branch provided secretariat services 
to major industry-government advisory 
groups. 

Among these was the Construction Industry 
Development Council, which comprises re-
presentatives of business, labour and 
government. This council provides advice 
to the minister on matters concerning con-
struction. The group held 30 meetings 
during the year. 

The Advisory Committee on Industrial Bene-
fits from Natural Resource Development, 
organized three years ago to increase the 
use of Canadian equipment and services in 
domestic resource development projects, 
continued to draw its secretariat strength 
from the branch. 

A major projects task force, established 
in November to examine opportunities for 
Canadian technological and industrial in-
put on major domestic projects, also ob-
tained its secretariat services from the 
construction and consulting services 
section. 

Three seminars relating to construction 
productivity were organized by the branch 
during the year. The seminars covered: 

Construction productivity, Canadian con-
tent and capability and surveying and 
mapping. 

Seven outgoing industrial cooperation/ 
market development trade missions were 
organized by the branch during the year 
and two similar missions were brought to 
Canada. This work was part of the ongoing 
export development emphasis. 

Transportation Industries  

Ocean Industries 

Trade promotion efforts by the department 
on behalf of ocean industries increased 
dramatically during the fiscal year, with 
a consequent increase in sales. 

With departmental assistance, Canadian 
firms participated in the Offshore Techno-
logy Conferences in Houston and London; 
the Latin American Oil Show in Rio de 
Janeiro and the Offshore Stavanger in Nor-
way. Eleven Canadian companies exhibited 
at the Canada Trade Centre in Tokyo. Mis-
sions from Japan, Brazil and Indonesia 
toured Canada under departmental auspices. 

The division worked throughout the year 
developing proposals for the co-funding of 
technological development by industry and 
government in this sector. 

Air Industries 

Specialists within this division continu-
ously monitor and evaluate the technical 
and financial aspects of government-
assisted research by public and private 
air industry firms. An example is Cana-
dair's CL 227, a remotely controlled 
military surveillance drone helicopter. 
The department assisted in the development 
of this device with an original contribu-
tion of more than $300 000 through the 
Defence Industry Productivity Program. 
Other examples are assistance to SPAR 
Aerospace for the development and manu-
facture of a remote manipulator system for 
the U.S. space shuttle program and Pratt 
and Whitney for the development of small 
gas turbine engines. 
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The Challenger business jet, developed by 
Canadair, was successfully test flown in 
November. One hundred and twenty- fi ve or-
ders, valued at $600 million, have so far 
been received for this aircraft. Original 
private sector funding of $128 million for 
the development of the Challenger was 
guaranteed by ITC. 

The last of 65 CL 215 water bombers, manu-
factured by Canadair, were sold during the 
period under review. The CL 215 has been 
purchased by seven countries where they 
are used for forest-fire suppression, 
search and rescue and utility transport. 
The branch was involved during the year in 
a number of studies concerning a proposal 
to manufacture an additional 45 of these 
aircraft. 

A great deal of work was required to pre-
pare for Canada's participation in the 
Paris Air Show in the spring of 1979. The 
division liaised with 26 companies travel-
ling to the show, arranged space and pro-
vided a wide variety of support staff to 
ensure a successful representation. De-
partmental expenditures totalled approxi-
mately $400 000. 

Automotive Parts 

Canadian automotive parts manufacturers 
exhibited their goods and services at a 
number of United States shows with de-
partmental assistance. These included the 
Automotive Parts and Accessories Associa-
tion Trade Show in Chicago; the Southern 
Automotive Show in Dallas, the New England 
Automotive Show in Boston and the combined 
Pacific Automotive Show/International 
Automotive Service Industry Show in Las 
Vegas. 

More than 100 buyers and agents from the 
United States, Central and South America 
and Europe attended the first Canadian 
International Automotive Show in Toronto. 
The only automotive parts trade show held 
in Canada, it is jointly sponsored by this 
department and by the provincial govern-
ment of Ontario. 

ITC activities in this area are a major 
effort to improve automotive parts trade 

with the United States. While exports to 
the United States rose 22 per cent to $4.7 
billion during the year, imports rose by 
17 per cent to $8.2 billion, leaving a 
deficit of approximately $3.5 billion. 

In a continuing effort to increase 
exports, the division organized missions 
by Canadian manufacturers to Switzerland, 
Britain, Singapore, Korea, Australia, the 
Middle East, France and South America. 

At the same time, the department coordina-
ted the exhibition of Canadian products in 
other countries, such as the World Trade 
Mart in Tokyo and at the Automechanika 
show in the Federal Republic of Germany. 

A major activity was the negotiation of 
Expanded Automotive Components Remission 
Orders. The first of these, the Volks-
wagen Remission Order, was approved in 
August while negotiations proceeded on 
others. Under the Volkswagen order, pur-
chases of Canadian automotive components 
are expected to rise from $30 million to 
$60 million a year. 

Automotive Products 

Although the deficit in automotive trade 
with the United States decreased substan-
tially in 1978, t  is still a matter of 
vital concern to Canada. Discussions be-
tween ITC and the major vehicle and parts 
manufacturers continued throughout the 
year. 

The deficit in automotive trade with the 
United States is still a matter of vital 
concern to Canada. Discussions between 
ITC and the major vehicle and parts manu-
facturers continued throughout the year. 

During the year, a commissioner was ap-
pointed to inquire into the automotive in-
dustry and make recommendations on how to 
improve Canada's performance. This study, 
and work by the consultative task force on 
the automotive industry, are expected to 
result in several initiatives by the de-
partment. 
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The trade deficit in automotive products 
with countries other than the United 
States increased, largely due to the in-
creased demand for smaller, more fuel-
efficient cars imported from third 
countries. 

During the year, Cabinet approval was ob-
tained for the department to enter into 
discussions with third country vehicle 
manufacturers for an expanded remission 
program which will provide incentives for 
foreign firms to purchase additional parts 
in Canada. 

Urban Transportation 

Meetings were held with U.S. officials 
throughout the year to discuss implica-
tions of the "Buy America" regulation of 
the Surface Transportation Assistance Act, 
which came into force during 1978. 

This regulation requires that imported 
transit vehicles have a U.S. content of 50 
per cent and that final assembly take 
place in the United States. While Canad-
ian manufacturing companies can meet these 
requirements at the present time, the de-
partment is concerned that the regulation 
may lead in the future to a transfer of 
more assembly work and employment to the 
United States. 

The United States continued to be Canada's 
major market for transit vehicles and 
equipment. Sales of urban transit vehi-
cles reached $160 million during the year, 
with about half of this amount coming from 
export markets, principally the United 
States. 

The division constantly analyzes and moni-
tors possible markets for Canadian pro-
ducts. It notes there is an increasing 
demand for Canadian expertise and techno-
logy in transportation planning, traffic 
management and transit control systems. 
Major advances in these areas are being 
achieved by the Urban Transportation De-
velopment Corporation, such as linear in-
duction propulsion systems and steerable 
axle trucks. 

A major activity of the Urban Transporta-
tion Division during the year was in an-
alyzing and responding to the consultative 
task force report mentioned earlier in 
this paper. 

Ships and Components 

A federal study for the construction of 
new ships was continued at a level of 20 
per cent in order to meet higher levels of 
governmental assistance provided to fo-
reign competitors. Subsidies will be 
maintained at the 20 per cent level for 
applications received up to December 31, 
1979. 

Transportation Services  

Surface 

During the year, the branch continued to 
focus on direct traffic assistance to 
shippers. Among its accomplishments were: 

- establishment of a routing from Ontario 
to California for beer and mineral water 
exports that reduced transportation costs 
by $1 000 per trailer. This enabled a 
Canadian firm to compete with European 
suppliers. 

- intervention on behalf of a Maritimes 
cernent  company that resulted in a 38 per 
cent reduction in transportation and whar-
fage costs on bulk movements. This en-
abled the company to compete for a $7.5 
million export order. 

Marine 

The branch studied the economic impact of 
UNCTAD decisions on availability and costs 
of marine transport services for Canadian 
exporters. The study related to the rati-
fication of the U.S. Code of Conduct for 
Linear Conference and the need for a 
Canadian deep-sea merchant marine. 

The branch also: 

- examined the proposed withholding tax 
on Canadian payments to non-resident ship-
owners; 
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- worked on the U.N. "Hamburg" Convention 
on the Carriage of Goods by Sea; 

- monitored containerized cargo diversion 
through U.S. ports; 

- assessed trade problems created by 
shipping and port strikes; 

- evaluated industrial implications of 
increased Seaway tolls. 

Air 

The branch worked toward development of an 
intergovernmental policy on Dash-7 STOL 
services between Toronto, Ottawa and Mon-
treal. It also assessed establishment of 
similar services for British Columbia, 
Central Canada and the Maritimes. 

The branch prepared studies on: 

- Air Canada's acquisition of Nordair; 

- restructuring of regional air carriers 
in Eastern Canada; 

- the roles of CP Air and Air Canada; 

- relaxation of domestic charter regula-
tions and reduction of domestic air 
fares. 

It helped negotiate a new air services 
agreement with Britain and was among 
Canada's representatives in discussions on 
relocation of Canada-London services from 
Heathrow to Gatwick. 

Physical Distribution 

The branch was instrumental in establish-
ment of the Canadian Standards Association 
Committee on Materials Handling and Dis-
tribution and development of domestic and 
international physical distribution stan-
dards for improvement of materials hand-
ling and transportation productivity. 

It also played a leading role in develop-
ment of Canadian policies on revisions to 
the International Organization for Stan-
dardization's distribution policies, 

UNCTAD container standards and EEC pro-
grams to simplify international trade 
documentation. 

Grains Marketing Office 

Canadian wheat production reached 21.2 
million tonnes in 1978, up six per cent 
from 1977. Coarse grain production was 
about 20.3 million tonnes, nine per cent 
below the previous year. Oilseed produc-
tion, at 4.6 million tonnes, was 44 per 
cent above 1977. 

Exports of the six major grains (wheat, 
rapeseed, barley, flaxseed, oats, rye) 
amounted to 19.0 million tonnes. Wheat 
and flour accounted for 13.1 million ton-
nes, barley 3.5 million tonnes and the 
major oilseeds 2.2 million tonnes. 

The Grains and Oilseeds Marketing Incen-
tives Program (GOMI) ended March 31, 1979. 
The program was established to encourage 
market development through market identi-
fication and promotion, product and pro-
cess development and Canadian capability 
assistance. At its conclusion, GOMI had 
received 108 applications. There were 78 
projects approved, valued at $12.1 mil-
lion, and assistance amounted to $6.7 
million. 

Producers will receive more than $150 
million from the Prairie Grain Advance 
Payments Act, a 27 per cent increase over 
the previous year, reflecting reduced 
,grain delivery opportunities% Interest 
costs, borne by the government, totalled 
$5.2 million, 50 per cent above 1977-78, 
reflecting the increase in advances and 
higher interest rates. 

Payments under the Two-Price Wheat Act 
were $43.8 million, a 66 per cent increase 
over the previous year. The $3.25 per 
bushel fixed minimum for Canadian consu-
mers was changed in December, 1978, with 
elimination of government subsidy pay-
ments, to allow it to fluctuate from $4 to 
$5 a bushel. 

The Protein, Oil, Starch Pilot Plant, an 
industry/government corporation opened in 
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Saskatoon in July, 1977, now has 26 mem-
bers, including the federal and two pro-
vincial governments and industry. The 
plant has started 37 projects for 20 
clients in the processing of grains and 
oilseeds. The federal government contri-
buted $4.5 million in capital costs. 

The Canadian International Grains Insti-
tute, jointly sponsored by ITC and the 
Canadian Wheat Board, brought 280 people 
from 17 countries to attend grain tech-
nology courses. The Institute also or-
ganized a similar course in Cuba. 

Department-sponsored oilseed trade mis-
sions visited Canada from Morocco, Hun-
gary, Japan, South Korea and Cuba. Tech-
nical seminars, also sponsored by the 
department, were held in Mexico and Japan 
on the use of rapeseed oil and meal. 

The department provided the Rapeseed 
Association of Canada with $350 000 for 
the Rapeseed Utilization Assistance Pro-
gram, which provides assistance for re-
search and development in rapeseed use. 

Distribution Services  

The Distribution Services Branch was cre-
ated in response to the growing importance 
of the distributive trade industries in 
Canada. 

The Wholesale and Retail section was or-
ganized and staffed during the year under 
review and began work on sector profile 
documents for general merchandising, food 
distribution and drug distribution. 

A considerable amount of work was done on 
the development of a computerized data 
base which will assist the department in 
developing policies for this sector of the 
economy. This activity involved a great 
deal of consultation with the industry, 
and in particular the Retail Merchants 
Association, Federation of Retail Grocers, 
Grocery Distributors Institute, Retail 
Council of Canada, Canadian Textile Im-
porters Association, Canadian Pharmaceu-
tical Association and the Canadian Direct 
Mail and Marketing Association. 

The branch developed a survey of trading 
houses which will be used in creating a 
directory of trading houses in the coming 
year. 

In the course of developing closer liaison 
with Canadian franchisers, the branch held 
two seminars: How to Franchise in the 
United States, and How to Franchise Your 
Business. 

Toward the end of the fiscal year, the 
branch published a bibliography: Franchi-
sin9 - An Information Source, for distri-
bution to the industry. 
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CANADIAN GOVERNMENT OFFICE OF TOURISM 

Although Canada's tourism deficit in-
creased from $1.6 billion in 1977 to $1.7 
billion in 1978, signs of improvement were 
evident during the year as more than 13.5 
million people visited in Canada for one 
night or longer. Increased attention by 
government and industry and realignment of 
the Canadian dollar contributed. Other 
factors were: 

- a record 1.5 million offshore visitors; 

- more than 12 million American visitors, 
sharply reducing the declining trend of 
the past several years; 

- less travel by Canadians outside of 
Canada (1.6 per cent fewer visited the 
United States and only 1.8 per cent more 
visited other countries). 

Marketing  

CGOT maintained 27 market development and 
promotional offices in Canada, the United 
States, Britain, France, Germany, The 
Netherlands, Mexico, Australia and Japan. 

Major advertising campaigns in the United 
States promoted spring/summer and fall/ 
winter vacations. Seminars were sponsored 
for the travel trade, direct-response ad-
vertisements were placed and mailings to 
special interest groups were used. 

The "Canada: So Much to Go For" program, 
begun in January, 1978, to encourage Ca-
nadians to travel within Canada, offered 
54 competitively-priced package tours in a 
cooperative venture that involved CGOT and 
four industry "partners". Success of the 
program was such that new partners were 
added and the number of tours offered in 
1979 increased to 83. 

Partners in the program are Air Canada, CP 
Air, VIA Rail Canada, Pacific Western 
Airlines/Transair, Québecair/Hospitalité 
Tours. 

Vacation Canada advertisements were placed 
in Canadian periodicals reaching almost 73 
per cent of all Canadians. A campaign in 
175 ethnic publications invited new Cana-
dians to see Canada and encouraged their 
friends and relatives abroad to visit 
here. 

Rendez-vous Canada, an international tour-
ism marketplace sponsored by CGOT in co-
operation with the tourism industry, had 
sales etimated at $38 million in 1978. 

As part of an attitude/awareness program 
using the theme "Tourism is important to 
all of us"and the slogan "Reach Out a 
Friendly Hand", CGOT launched a national 
tourism awareness campaign involving re-
gional, territorial and provincial govern-
ments and the tourism industry. 

Representatives of the Japanese travel in-
dustry visited four Canadian cities to 
help the Canadian tourist industry under-
stand and compete for the Japanese travel 
market. Almost 128 000 Japanese visited 
Canada during 1978, 31 per cent more than 
in 1977. 

CGOT coordinated "Canada Street" at the 
American Society of Travel Agents' 48th 
World Travel Congress in Mexico. The 
Canadian display featured seven provinces, 
the territories and industry. 

CGOT also: 

- sent out more than 10 million pieces of 
travel literature and 53 000 photographs; 

- distributed more than 21 000 film 
prints and 600 video cassettes represent-
ing 120 titles to television and film 
audiences in six countries; 

- sponsored more than 110 promotional 
seminars in Canada, the U.S. and overseas; 

- sponsored 400 media representatives on 
Canadian tours; 

- prepared 100 travel features for Canada 
and U.S. publications. 
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Policy Planning and Industry Relations  

The Tourism Industry Consultative Task 
Force, with the assistance of CGOT, stu-
died the problems of the tourism industry 
in Canada. Its report to the government 
contained 132 recommendations. 

Three federal-provincial tourism confer-
ences were held in 1978-79. 

The National Advisory Committee on Accom-
modation, Food and Beverage Services met 
in Edmonton and Winnipeg during the year 
to discuss the need for better staff 
training and awareness in the industry. 

More than $750 000, received from the 
Federal Labour Intensive Projects and the 

Summer Job Corps Program, was used to pro-
vide employment in tourism-related pro-
jects in cooperation with the provinces 
and territories. 

A brief on advance booking charters for 
domestic air travel was submitted to the 
Air Transport Committee of the Canadian 
Transport Commission. An industry manual, 
"Planning Seasonal Tourist Accommodation", 
and a directory of tourism-related courses 
offered through Canadian schools and in-
stitutions, were published. 

Tourism Development sub-agreements were 
signed with Manitoba and British Columbia 
similar to agreements signed earlier with 
Newfoundland, Nova Scotia, New Brunswick 
and Quebec. 
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ADMINISTRATION AND PERSONNEL 

Financial Management  

A new computer system, designed to provide 
greater managerial control on information 
and finance, was established in the Finan-
cial Services Branch. The system inte-
grates funds available and those commit-
ted, provides budget, cheque and cash 
control, financial reporting and general 
ledger maintenance. 

Professional and Administrative Services  

A centralized Records Management Program 
was implemented in 1978-79. Ninety-four 
cubic metres of records were processed 
during the year, 48 m3 were received in 
the departmental storage area and 56 m3 
were sent to the Public Archives Records 
Centre. 

The problem of handling the large volume 
of correspondence and typing at ITC was 
eased during the year with the introduc-
tion of word processing units on three 
floors of the Ottawa headquarters. This 
equipment was also installed in all ITC 
regional offices. 

Computerized systems were developed to im-
prove the quality of information available 
within the department. These include: the 
Import/Export Permit Control System, the 
Departmental Financial Management System, 
and the Fisheries Marketing Information 
System covering fishery catch and trade 
statistics. 

A new EDP Standards and Guidelines Manual 
has been prepared to ensure the efficient 
and cost effective development of EDP 
systems. 

The department spent $4 million in 1978-79 
to purchase EDP services from the private 
sector. This practice, which cost $2.7 
million in 1977-78, is followed when 
purchase is less expensive. 

Personnel 

An internal review of all senior executive 
and equivalent positions was completed by 
the Senior Management Committee. The per-
sonnel management information system was 
improved for accuracy and a new data sys-
tem activated for the Trade Commissioner 
Service. 

Departmental issues were discussed at 
meetings of the Labour-Management Commit-
tee and a wide range of counselling ser-
vices was provided. 

Human Resources formulated, approved and 
implemented a personnel management plan; 
brought ITC trainees in through the MBA/ 
MPA recruitment program; provided informa-
tion forecasting to management and started 
equal opportunity programs. 

In Operations, about 1 600 staffing and 
1 400 classification actions were comple-
ted; several branches and units were re-
organized and new staffing procedures were 
put into place. The pay system was decen-
tralized by DSS to regional pay offices. 

A departmental Coordinating Committee ap-
proved the department's official languages 
program and its objectives. The bilingual 
bonus plan and identification of linguis-
tic profiles of bilingual positions were 
implemented. 



METRIC COMMISSION CANADA 

Thirty-nine per cent of Canada's metric 
conversion program was completed at the 
end of the fiscal year. The planning and 
scheduling of more than 80 sectors is com-
plete and implementation has begun. A 
total of 20 sectors has completed 75 per 
cent or more of their planned activities. 

Metric Commission Canada now has held 50 
meetings since the program began in 1972. 
The Interdepartmental Committee for Metric 
Conversion, which coordinates federal 
government conversion activities, has met 
18 times. 

The provinces and territories are carrying 
out their own conversion programs through 
legislation and regulatory action. Infor-
mation centres are operating in nine of 
the 12 provincial and territorial capitals 
on a cost-sharing basis. The Intergovern-
mental Metric Conversion Committee has met 
20 times. 
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Trade Industrial Program  

Operating Expenditures 
- Salary and superannuation 
- Other 

70 343 
39 999 	110 342 

(000) 
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INDUSTRY, TRADE AND COMMERCE 
Statement of Expenditures for the Fiscal Year 1978-79 

Grants and Contributions 
- Enterprise Development Program 	 24 180 
- Defence Industry Productivity Program 	 52 200 
- Program for Export Market development 	 8 815 
- Capital subsidies for the construction of commercial 

and fishing vessels 	 59 190 
- Metric Conversion 	 800 
- Small Business Intern Program 	 1 737 
- Small Business Loans - Losses 	 1 389 
- Payment of EDP Insurance Losses 	 1 227 
- Federal Labour Intensive Program 	 5 147 
- Miscellaneous 	 4 364 	159 049 

Loans and Investments 
- Loans to de Havilland Aircraft 	 4 741 
- Loans under the Enterprise Development Program 	 5 300 
- Loan to assist Defence Manufacturers with defence 

plant modernization 	 6 000 
- Loans under the footwear and tanning industries 

adjustment program 	 (355) 
- Loans to Canadair for the financing of water bombers 	70 	15 	756 

285 147  
Tourism Program  

Operating Expenditures 
- Salary and superannuation 	 7 574 
- Other 	 19 960 	27 534 

Grants and Contributions 
- Miscellaneous 

Grains Program  

Operating Expenditures 
- Salary and superannuation 
- Other 

859  
28 393  

1 183 
600 	1 783 

Grants and Contributions 
- Credit Wheat Sales 	 11 409 
- Payment to the Canadian Wheat Board to cover 

carrying charges on reserve stocks of feed grain 	2 200 
- Payment to the Canadian Wheat Board for the 

purchase of covered grain hopper cars 	 838 
- Prairie Grain Advance Payment Act 	 5 193 
- Two Price Wheat 	 43 826 
- Western Grain Stabilization Program 	 53 157 
- Payments to Canadian Wheat Producers 	 405 
- Payments to CNR and CPR for rehabilitating box cars 	2 911 
- Assistance to Canadian rapeseed processing industry 	3 839 
- Miscellaneous 	 4 888 

Total Department 

128 666  
130 449  
443 989  
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INDUSTRY, TRADE AND COMMERCE 

Statement of Revenues 
for the Year Ended March 31, 1979  

$ 
(000) 

Return on Investments 

Interest on loans to Export Development Corporation 	 92 892 

Interest on loans to Federal Business Development Bank 	 60 128 

Interest on loans to assist manufacturers of automotive 
products 	 640 

Interest on loans to assist the pharmaceutical industry 	 34 

Interest on loans to assist the footwear and tanning industries 	38 

Interest on loans under the Enterprise Development Program 	 559 

Sundry 	 442 

Miscellaneous Revenue 	 4 143 

Refunds of Previous Year's Expenditures 	 6 447 
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